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For the Newsletter to be received by the first day of each month, Session has set the deadline 

for all submissions to be on or before the 15th of each month (via e-mail or diskette only). 
We extend a sincere welcome to everyone to join us for worship and any events you see listed in the newsletter. 

CHURCH LEADERSHIP & STAFF  

Moderator:  Rev. Feild  Russell 

Clerk of Session:  Susan Carter 
 

Class 2017 

Tony Fortune -       Missions 

Cathy Richmond -  Preschool 

McNair Tornow -   Worship 

Carolyn West -        Fellowship & Nurture 
 

Class 2018 

Sara Brewer -     Membership/Outreach 

Jimmy Ennis -    Building  Grounds 

Emily Garrett -   Congregational Care 

Denise Powell -  Educational Leadership 

 

Class 2019 

Bill Ferguson -    Stewardship & Finance 

Murry Haber -     Personnel 

Travis Henley -   Christian Education 

Nancy Owen -    Membership/Outreach 
 

Clerk of the Works  - Larry Zimmer 

Permanent Funds Ministry -  Jim Swinkola 

Treasurer: Dr. Ronald L. McGowan 

Asst Treasurers: Allen Clark, Rob Clemmer, 

Jean Eells, Bruce Pendergast, Dorothy Pullease 
 

Church Staff 
Rev. Feild Russell,  Pastor 

Mobile: 757-846-1105 

Email: pastor@bannerelkpresbyterian.org 

Rev. Leslie Piper, Parish Associate 

belibrarylady@gmail.com    

Rev. Dr. Ed Donnell, Parish Associate 

edd@aggienetwork.com 

Rob Clemmer, Office Administrator 

rob@bannerelkpresbyterian.org   

Director of Music: Diane Rydell 

diane_bepc@outlook.com 

Admin. Assistant:  Dedy Traver  

dedy@bannerelkpresbyterian.org   

Housekeeping:  Margaret Trivette 

BEPC Preschool: A.C. Marriott, Director 

acmarriott@bannerelkpresbyterian.org 
 

Office Telephone: 828-898-5406 
 

SUNDAY WORSHIP SERIVCES 

9:30 am Sunday School 

11:00 am Worship -  traditional  

 

 

                 LENT 
 

 
In many cultures, there is an ancient custom of giving a tenth of each 

yearôs income to some holy use. For Christians, to observe the forty days 

of Lent is to do the same thing with roughly a tenth of each yearôs days.  

After being baptized by John in the river Jordan, Jesus went off alone into 

the wilderness where he spent forty days asking himself the question what 

it meant to be Jesus. During Lent, Christians are supposed to ask one way 

or another what it means to be themselves.  

 

If you had to bet everything you have on whether there is a God or whether 

there isnôt, which side would get your money and why? 

 

When you look at your face in the mirror, what do you see in it that you 

most like and what do you see in it that you most deplore? 

 

If you had only one last message to leave to the handful of people who are 

most important to you, what would it be in twenty-five words or less? 

 

Of all the things you have done in your life, which is the one you would 

most like to undo? Which is the one that makes you happiest to remember? 

 

Is there a person in the world, or any cause, that if circumstances called for 

it, you would be willing to die for? 

 

To hear yourself try to answer questions like these is to begin to hear 

something not only of who you are but of both what you are becoming and 

what you are failing to become. It can be a pretty depressing business all in 

all, but if sackcloth and ashes are at the start of it, something like Easter 

may be at the end. 

 

                                                               

                                                                 -  Frederick Buechner 

                  From the Pastor... 



 

 

     Opportunities To Learn And Grow 

                                   Faith Seekersô Class 
 

About the Faith Seekersô Class:  Explore various issues, using music, video and conversation. 

                                                     Food:  Coffee and snacks provided (usually) 

                                      Money:  Receives an offering for good causes and needs 

                                         Time:  9:30 AM  

 

We will continue our study by Ray Vander Laan entitled The Mission of Jesus for the first two 

Sundays in March.  Faith Seekers so enjoyed the lessons by Leslie Piper on the weekly lectionary, 

passages, that we will again seek to enhance our understanding of the scriptures as they are presented 

from the pulpit for the last two Sundays in March.  

 

March 5     Ascension: The King Takes His Throne 

March 12:  Pentecost:  God Changed His Address 

March 19:  Lectionary 

March 26:  Lectionary 

                               February Session Meeting 

 

In keeping with BEPCôs emphasis on mission, Session voted to direct 20% of any surplus funds from the 2016 

budget year. Session will address specifics when all gifts and designations from 2016 are clear, and potential best 

uses are identified. 

 

Session also approved two services for 2017 Christmas Eve, which falls on Sunday. A morning service at 11:00 a.m.  

will feature a brass ensemble, and a single traditional candlelight and communion service will be held at 5:00 p.m. 

                                     The Daniel Plan  
 

We continue to meet as a group to learn about new healthy eating habits that result in stronger  

bodies.  Weight loss is part of the goal, but beyond that, the group discusses how to add to  

exercise, tricks for eating healthy and generally preparing our bodies to better serve God. If you 

are interested in health issues; how to lose weight, how to become stronger; how to cook great 

meals without loads of calories, come join us!  You can start at any time.  We meet Wednesdays 

at 3:30pm in the Fellowship Hall and kitchen area, to talk and to cook (we often make delicious 

dishes to share!).    

If you would like to join us, email Janet Speer at speerj@lmc.edu.   

                                               Share and Learn About Guatemalan Partnership 
 

For many years, BEPC has enjoyed a partnership with Arca de Noe, a church in 

Guatemala.  This program is directed through the Presbytery of Western North 

Carolina which is inviting anyone interested in partnership to attend a gathering 

for sharing information and ideas -  joys and concerns as the Presbytery reaches 

out in this mission. 

                                   Two gatherings will be held:  

  March 19, 3:00-4:30 p.m., First Presbyterian Church, Belmont 

              April 2, 3:00-4:30 p.m., First Presbyterian Church, Asheville 

 

                                   Contact:  pwncguatemala@gmail.com 

                                From the Office 

Monthly Financial Records ï February, 2017 

 

February 05 $12,271.00                                            

February 12: $11,609.00   

February 19: $  7,377.00 

February 26: $  2,266.00 

Total  $33,523.00 

                            Session Recap 

 

           

  REMINDER - TIME TO CHANGE THOSE CLOCKS! 
 

 Itôs that time again -  remember to set your clocks ahead one hour 

before you go to bed on Saturday March 11th.  This is also a good 

time to change the batteries in your smoke detectors and other alarm 

devices. 

                                Spring Ahead! 

 

                               We Rememberé. 

 

To the Church Triumphant  

      George Anderson 

      February 26, 2017 

 

 

To the Church Triumphant  

              Ed Huff  

     February 27, 2017  

                      Worship Attendance 

  

      February 05:  113 

      February 12:  125 

       February 19:  113 

      February 26:  100 

mailto:speerj@lmc.edu
mailto:pwncguatemala@gmail.com


 

 

                                                        Walking with Shadows 
 

Our attention to those who have family or friends who deal with mental illness has been very successful.  

We invite others to join us.  Led by our own professional counselor, Rev. Brant Piper, the group seeks out  

support, comfort and resources for dealing with very difficult problems of relationships, healthy steps and 

well being.  For more information, please contact Janet Speer at speerj@lmc.edu.  The group meets on the  

second Monday of each month at 7 PM in the Margaret Tate Parlor on the second floor near the elevator.  

Our next meeting will be March 13th. 

                             Support Group 

ñéwith the interest being used for Childrenôs Ministry.ò   

 

Thatôs what she wrote in her February 21 letter to me as Chair of the churchôs Permanent Funds  

Ministry (PFM).  This gift, from a longtime member of our church, took a unique approach.  She 

gifted a portion of her IRA Required Minimum Distribution, as allowed by federal law.  Her decision 

not only benefits the needs of future children, but also eliminates her need to pay taxes on the  

distributed monies that the law would otherwise mandate. 
 

We sometimes hear of win-win situations, but often find them just out of reach.  Not so if you have a passion for our churchôs 

ministries and are over 70 1/2 years of age.  You, too, could expand the mission and ministry of the Banner Elk Presbyterian 

Church with a similar gift to the Permanent Funds Ministry.  All dollar amounts are accepted. 
 

After months of prayer and thought, this particular church member came to a decision.  She wished for her gifted funds to remain 

as a perpetual endowment, with the interest earned from this endowment to benefit childrenôs needs.  Children will winéyear 

after year.  What a joyous decision! 
 

Just look around our church, read the newsletters or visit the website.  Today we meet childrenôs needs in many wayséItôs Time 

for A Change, preschool scholarships, RAM Christmas Store, preschool materials and the nurseryéthe list goes on and on, all 

funded with current dollars.  But what about next year?  What about childrenôs needs in the year 2050?   
 

Isnôt the same true for our current programs addressing the needs of the hungry?  Upkeep of our church property?  Presbytery 

missions?  The current funding for these items is available and things feel good.  But what about 20, 30 or 50 years from 

now?  The Permanent Funds Ministry is one way to answer those questions.   
 

Jim Swinkola, Chair Permanent Funds Ministry 

                    Permanent Funds Ministry 

 
            Presbytery of Western North Carolina 2017 Spirituality Retreat 

         ñChallenges for the Church in a Time of Changeò 

     Leader:  Carl Horton 

   Bonclarken Conference Center, Flat Rock, NC 

           March 31st dinner - April 1st 4pm 

      Registration includes 3 meals & overnight lodging 

           Cost:  $30 double occupancy, $45 private room 

          Registration forms with full information are available in the narthex 
      Registration Deadline:  March 9th 

                                                                    Contact Mae Weed for more information 

 

Carl Horton leads the Presbyterian Peacemaking Program for the  

Presbyterian Church (USA). He is a lifelong Presbyterian and has served in 

installed and transitional pastorates in California, Nebraska and  

Kentucky. He spent a number of years doing leader development for the 

Presbyterian Church (U.S.A.) and now focuses that work within the  

denominationôs Peacemaking Program. He is highly committed to  

equipping peacemakers and strengthening the church at all levels for its en-

gagement in peacemaking. In his free time he is a backyard farmer, piano student, and kayaking novice. 

                                         Time for a Change 
 

During the past year you, the congregation of BEPC, made it possible to purchase approximately 

$3,000  worth of diapers and formula for RAM to distribute to those in need. 

 

If you had not given specifically to the ñItôs Time for a Changeò program, we would not have  

been able to provide as much as we did.   Through Missions, $1,500 is budgeted but as you can see, 

this does not meet the need.   If we do not provide formula and diapers to babies in need, then their 

diapers will not be changed as often as needed and the formula will be watered down.  Unless you have purchased  

either of these items recently, you would have difficulty believing how expensive they are.  Due to this great expense, it is  

understandable why these parents have to resort to unsafe methods.  Again, we ask if you have a special place in your heart for 

these babies, who through no fault of their own are in this situation, please consider a special donation to ñItôs Time for a 

Changeò.  Please indicate this on your check to BEPC and may God bless your kindness.             

                                                                                                                                                              -  Carolyn Jones 

             PWNC Spirituality Retreat 2017 

 

Here is a letter from Carmen Lacey, Cannon Memorial Hospital Administrator, regarding some possible changes 

at  Cannon Hospital: 
 

ñI want to provide you with some information regarding rumors that are circulating around the community and 

hospital.  Earlier this week, it was announced that CMH would be applying for grant funding for expansion of 

behavioral health beds.  Several have taken this to mean that the hospital is ñclosingò, or that we are going to 

become solely a behavioral health hospital.  The grant opportunity is for several million dollars. While we had decided a few 

months ago that the time was not right, those at the state level feel that this opportunity will provide us with some leverage at 

both the state and federal levels as to how this might be accomplished.  Let me assure you that, if we should receive this grant 

funding, we are committed to continuing to meet the health needs of our community with an array of services, including medical 

beds if we can work it out.   

 

Here are the facts that I have been disseminating to staff: 

1.   We have an exceptional opportunity to apply for a grant to expand behavioral beds within CMH.   With the behavioral 

crisis that is occurring both in NC and nationally, this is a much needed service that can meet great needs within our re-

gion and state.   

2.    You may see consultants around as we explore this opportunity.  Right now, their input is helping us with the grant writ-

ing process.   

3.    IF CMH receives the grant, we will explore legal options for remaining a critical access facility with the expansion.  We 

are committed to providing acute services to our community and we are going to explore every avenue in order to ensure 

that this occurs   

4.    It is business as usual.   IF we receive the grant, we will take time to determine how we will strategically implement 

while continuing to provide services. We canôt close the hospital for rennovations so it will be a sequenced project over 

time.     Timelines will be set in conjunction with grant stipulations, board directives, and other considerations.  We want 

to be systematic about our approach to enhancing behavioral services while continuing to provide needed services within 

our community.ò 

                             Cannon Hospital 



 

 
 

News from Arca de Noé 

 
On a recent visit to our sister church in Guatemala, reading glasses were distributed to members of the church as well as  

members of the community and other churches in Morelia. They send their deep gratitude for the gift of the 99 pairs of glasses 

donated by you and the glass cases made by Martha Burns that Sara Brewer and I took down in November.  ñGodôs blessing to 

all of youò says Brother Selvin Gonzalez, member of the Session of Arca.  

 

This is a note of thanks we received from Dr. Doug Michael who is the chair of the Presbytery Health Committee of our  

Partnership in Guatemala. He writes: ñOn behalf of the PWNC Guatemala Partnership committee, and on behalf of your  

hermanos y hermanas (brothers and sisters) in Guatemala, I want to express my appreciation for your recent generous gift in 

support of the Water Filter project we share in Guatemala. Nutrition and health outcomes in Guatemala rank among the worst 

in the western hemisphere and water that is safe to drink is a foundation for better health. Your gift will supply 15 families with 

clean water for many years to come. During my many visits to our partners in Guatemala, I have often heard of the love and of 

the experiences that you all have been able to share with members of the church in Morelia. Your gift is one more example of 

something Jesus said in the Gospel of John: ñWhoever believes in me,érivers of living water will flow from within them.ò  

Thank you, Que Dios les bendiga (May God bless you)ò Last fall, Session voted to include in the Mission budget $1000 for the 

water filter project and the money was sent down in January. 

 

We were thrilled to learn that Ivan Gonzalez, son of Brother Selvin, was awarded the first University Scholarship for the  

Presbytery of Sur Occidente from the HOPE campaign. Ivan is very bright (Brother Selvin told me in private that Ivan is the 

smartest of his four children). He will continue to receive this scholarship as long as his grades are good until he finishes his 

university studies. The scholarship not only covers tuition, but also helps with transportation and meals. Ivan is the young man 

that Sara taught to read music during our November visit. Sara also found a piano instruction book in Spanish which we sent 

down with a group that went to Guatemala in January. Brother Selvin says Ivan is practicing. They hope to find him a keyboard 

of his own soon. The one he uses at the church belongs to another church member.  

We are so blessed to have these wonderful people in our lives.  

         

                                            -  Barbara Hosbein 

 

      
  
 

 

 

 

 

For the month of February, our preschool children have learned about the weather, hygiene and staying healthy. We made our 

own predictions for "Groundhog Day".  We were tired of this unsteady weather and agreed with Punxsutawney Phil that 6 

more weeks of winter would be enough. It was very interesting to learn that we could make our own predictions of what the 

weather might be, record our responses and then actually see if we were correct or not. What else can we now predict? 

 

We enjoyed showing love and care for our friends, teachers and families for Valentine's Day. We worked on recognizing our 

own name in the youngest class, to reading and social skills in the older classes as we gave each one of our friends a special 

card. We learned that not only can we show love through words on cards but through actions towards the people around us 

every day. 

 

Another resource that we are very pleased about is the lovely ladies from the Book Exchange, led by Ms. Donna Dicks.  They 

come twice a month to read to our preschoolers. It has sparked a remarkable excitement among the children.  They feel very 

special to have someone from outside of the preschool coming to read an interesting story. We are very thankful for the story 

readers taking time to make this happen! 

 

We also had another successful evening of ñParents Night Outò where the preschool provides childcare at the church on a  

Friday evening from 6-9pm. I hope parents enjoyed some special times to themselves as we played with our best friends at our 

beautiful school. Stay tuned for more BEPC Preschool excitement.                   

                                                                                                                          AC Marriott, BEPC Preschool Director  

                                   Guatemala                               BEPC Preschool 

One of our Guatemalan friends  

receives a pair of glasses and can 

now read the eye chart! 


